Carrabassett Valley Selectmen’s Meeting

4:30 p.m. Monday May 14th, 2012

At the Town Office

Agenda:

Review and sign 2012 Payroll Warrant(s) #_________ for  $__________________________.
Review and sign 2012 Town Expenditure Warrant(s) #_______ for  $___________________. 
1. MINUTES of two previous meeting (April 23rd and 26th, 2012) are attached.
2. SIGN TOWN MEETING WARRANT FOR SCHOOL BUDGET VALIDATION VOTE ON JUNE 12TH TO APPROVE THE TOWN MEETING VOTE OF MAY 30TH FOR THE SCHOOL BUDGET (attached)---Assuming the May 30th School Budget is approved by the Town (to be held in conjunction with the State and Federal primary elections):  This is a State optional requirement that the Town elected to continue two years ago (this can be voted upon next year to discontinue—three year requirement). 
3. DISCUSSION REGARDING THE POSSIBILITY OF APPOINTING A COMMITTEE TO ADVISE THE SELECTMEN CONCERNING THE ADOPTION OF A NEW CABLE TV FRANCHISE AGREEMENT: The ten-year agreement with Time-Warner has expired. They have offered the Town a proposed new agreement.  Our suggestion is to appoint an advisory committee to review current cable TV service, determine if there are any other feasible and desirable options available and to review the proposed agreement with the intent of making a recommendation to the Selectmen.  We will provide the Board with some possible committee appointees (representation from Sugarloaf, WSKI, a Selectman and citizen(s) some with knowledge of telephone/TV communications. 
4. DISCUSSION REGARDING THE POSSIBLITY OF REVISING THE OUTDOOR CENTER TRAIL COMMITTEE:  This Committee has not met in a couple of years and the thought is to create a small advisory committee representing the various uses at the Outdoor Center.  The Committee would meet once (or twice) a year to:

· Review trail building plans for the upcoming season (mountain biking, etc.)

· Review trail use issues: (disc golf, etc.)

· Review major trail repair issues: 
(We have a somewhat major issue right now that needs to be discussed concerning whether or not to repair/rebuild the two large overhead bridges on Trail 1 West. The abutments of these bridges are in very bad shape and either they need to be repaired (at a considerable cost) or taken out. Functionally, they may no longer be needed. When they were built back in the 1970’s they were a prominent feature of the trail system. With the recent addition of the prominent overhead bridge near the Outdoor Center this feature may also not be needed). 
Some people to consider for this Advisory Committee: Bob Luce, Peter Smith, Josh Tausus, Deb Bowker, Amie Hewett, Dutch Demshar, Bill Casey and Dave Cota

5. UPDATE ON THE NARROW GAUGE PATHWAY MAJOR REPAIR PROJECT:  We have received the bid plan drawings for this project from our engineers Plymouth Engineering and we anticipate receiving the narrative bid specifications on May 14th. We anticipate putting this project out to bid on or about May 16th. 
6. POSSIBLE TRANSFER STATION PERMIT NEEDED FOR STORMWATER DISCHARGES:  We are being told by the State of Maine D.E.P. that we may need to complete a “Multi-Sector General Permit for Storm Water Discharge” at the Transfer Station:  Please see attached letter (the letter is addressed to Sherwood McKinney of Waste Management—as you know, we contract with Waste Management Co. to operate our Transfer Station). We have only recently (May 4th) been made aware of this. Waste Management engineers and representatives have been corresponding with representatives of D.E.P. regarding this issue and after our recent discussion (based on an on-site visit) they/we are going to continue to discuss this with the D.E.P.  If we are pressed into this requirement the cost to complete the permitting work (licensed engineer, etc.) will be in the $8,000 range. We (the Town) was required to complete a similar permit for the Airport a few years ago. We will keep you informed. 
7. WORK NEEDED AT THE GOLF COURSE CLUBHOUSE:  We last stained the exterior of the clubhouse four years ago and it appears it is needed again. Also, additional ventilation is needed for the clubhouse kitchen to get the humidity (from the commercial dishwasher) vented out. We hope to have cost estimates for this work at the meeting. Funding for this work would need to come from the Clubhouse Capital Maintenance.
8. INFORMATIONAL:

---School Budget Town Meeting:  7:00 p.m. May 30th at the Town Office 

TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

April 23, 2012
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Tom Butler

Jay Reynolds

John Beaupre

Lloyd Cuttler

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Steve Pierce





Brad Larsen

Neal Trask





Deb Bowker

BJ Bangs





Chris Parks

John Norris





Bob Bruce

Justin Jordan

Bob Luce opened the Selectmen’s meeting at 4:30 p.m.    

Payroll warrant #15 for $16,078.97 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant #16 for $49,394.39 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the April 11, 2012 were reviewed.   A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes as written.    A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes as written.

Selectmen reviewed a request for funding from Maine Appalachian Club for their 75th Anniversary of the completion of the Appalachian Trail.   The last two miles were completed in 1937 in Carrabassett Valley.  The club is requesting $500 from the Town to help sponsor an event on August 18th, and Deb Bowker has been working with the club.   Sugarloaf is also providing lift rides for the event to access the marker, which was the last marker to complete the trail.   Dave Cota recommends funding this, if approved, from the Special Event fund under the Recreation Department.  A planning meeting will be held on May 3rd, and there are a fair number of people in CVOA who are involved in this event.    John Beaupre made a motion to approve the request.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.

Brad Larsen, Sugarloaf Marketing Director, attended the meeting to propose the creation of a matching marketing grant program to grow events that drive tourism into the area.   Additionally, Brad pointed out that this is the 30th year for the Sugarloaf Marathon, with over 1400 racers this year.  Every room will be sold out from Stratton to Farmington, and Brad requests that the Town increase their annual donation for the race to $500.     This request will be considered with the other requests that are on the agenda.   With regard to the matching marketing grant program, he feels it’s difficult to build business with advertising alone, and he would like to see the Town support the entrepreneurs who create the events and put their energy into it.   There would be set criteria in order for the grant money to be given to these event, and he would like to see Carrabassett Valley participate.  Sugarloaf would like to contribute $2,000 annually to provide up to $4,000 as matching funds for the next three years to assist with the development of events that will drive additional tourism.   Brad provided an outline for the Selectmen’s review.   Lloyd Cuttler added that he would like to see this broadened to include Stratton and Kingfield, but as for how the funding formula would work, he doesn’t feel it’s there yet until more of the group is together.  Lloyd asked that this be considered informational at this point.   Brad suggested starting the program here, and then work to expand it to the other surrounding towns.  Lloyd would like to get another meeting with the group in the next couple of weeks to discuss with this group, so they don’t risk alienating them, especially FABA which has been working hard in this same direction.   Steve Pierce discussed that several years ago, the Carrabassett Valley Festival was started.  Now there are some new events and ventures underway, and he would like to see money that was originally earmarked for the Franklin County Chamber of Commerce spent to support the matching grant program.  Deb Bowker said that she is supportive of this and would be willing to write grants to help make these events happen.    Bob Luce said that, while being cognizant of the work that FABA is doing, this is an opportunity to get things started and then perhaps move the decision-making away from this board.   Bob asked Brad what Sugarloaf’s response would be if part of the money gets spent in Kingfield or part of it gets spent in Stratton.  Brad said that $4,000 is actually very little money, so it needs to be very focused on 2-4 events.  He would like to see this focused on Carrabassett Valley, but this needs to be for seed money for new events, and the criteria can be developed for the decision-making process.   Steve Pierce said that he’s glad to see Sugarloaf helping to jump-start the process.    Dave Cota suggested forming a small sub-committee to discuss this, form some basic guidelines, and bring it back to the Selectmen.   Lloyd suggested that the $2,000 be approved, subject to a presentation from this subcommittee to define how the money will be used.   Tom Butler said he would like to see the money spent here, and if the other towns want to match equally, they could be included in the mix.  Brad Larsen suggested that time is of the essence, if the money might be intended for use this summer.   A motion was made to fund this grant for the money to be used in Carrabassett Valley.  The motion was seconded and approved.

The bids for the Bridge Replacement on the 12th Hole and for the repair of the 14th and 15th Hole bridges on the Golf Course were reviewed.    The Town’s engineer recommends J.R. Fabrication bid be accepted.   John Beaupre moved that the bid from J.R. Fabrication be accepted for the 12th Hole.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

The breakdown for the bids on the 14th and 15th Hole Bridge Repair was reviewed as a combined project.   Dave Cota added that Sugarloaf is responsible for the maintenance items, which come to $31,700.   After reviewing all bids, side by side, the subcommittee of Dave Cota, Bob Bruce, John Beaupre and John Diller recommends going with J.R. Fabrication’s bid with non-engineered concrete block abutments for $56,800.  They also recommend spending an additional $1,000 to make sure this is designed properly.   Justin Jordan said that, if approved, he would be looking to start by the first of May.   Bob Bruce mentioned that he anticipates opening the front nine by the 15th of May.  A motion was made by Jay Reynolds to award the contract to J.R. Fabrication and to negotiate a price for pressure treated decking.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved.   

Annual requests from various agencies and events were reviewed.  $4,800 was budgeted in 2012 for Selectmen’s Donations.  The Board has previously approved $100 for the Flagstaff Business Association.  It was noted that the Sugarloaf Marathon and Kingfield POPS have requested additional funding if possible.   The total request is $5,245.   John Beaupre made a motion to approve the requests as presented with additional money for the Marathon ($500 total) and Kingfield POPS ($750 total).  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.

Dave Cota discussed having a “Mountain Biking” sign (sub-sign) placed on the Outdoor Center sign. Sugarloaf will remove the Bull Moose Café sign for the summer, and the Dave requested that the Town pay to have a Mountain Biking sign made for $800 to be placed there for the summer.   Additionally, Dave will get quotes to repair/replace the porch roof on the south entryway.   For the summer months, many of the details to allow Bob Ash to operate a mountain bike shop at the Outdoor Center are being worked out with Sugarloaf.    A motion was made by Jay Reynolds to approve $800 from the Outdoor Center reserve account for the sign.  Tom Butler seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

The Warrant for the May 30th  (School Budget) Town Meeting was reviewed.    A motion was made by Lloyd Cutler and seconded by Jay Reynolds to approve and sign the warrant.   Motion carried.

The Town has received permission from the Penobscot Indian Nation for use of the Carriage Road.   Additionally, the Redington Loop has been approved to come back into the Outdoor Center trail system.

A motion was made by Jay Reynolds to go into Executive Session at 5:55 p.m.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.  The Selectmen went into Executive Session to discuss a tax abatement request.

At 6:10 p.m. a motion was made to go out of executive session. Motion was seconded and approved. 

A motion was made, seconded and approved to approve poverty tax abatement for tax years 2010 and 2011 for $1,584.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

April 26, 2012
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cutler

Jay Reynolds

John Beaupre

Others Present:

Dave Cota

BJ Bangs





John McCatherin
Bill Gilmore






Bob Tgettis

Pat Mitchell

Bob Luce opened the Selectmen’s meeting at 4:37 p.m.    

Since the last (April 23rd)  Selectmen’s meeting, at which time the Contract for Bridge Repairs for the 14th and 15th Hole Bridges at the Golf Course were awarded to J.R. Fabrication, J.R. Fabrication has pulled their bid.   The purpose of this meeting is to reconsider the award of this contract.  

A motion was made by Jay Reynolds to accept the withdrawal of the contract by J.R. Fabrication.  John Beaupre seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

The Contractor offering the next lowest price for concrete abutments was Narrow Gauge Construction, at a price of $67,009.   This bid includes non-engineered concrete blocks. This bid proposal (the details of the block and how they will be installed) were reviewed by the Town’s engineer, Plymouth Engineering, who indicated that this proposal “will work” for this application.  Pat Mitchell of Narrow Gauge Construction provided the details of the non-engineered blocks and installation. Most of block will not show because they will be covered over by large rock rip-rap.   Also, the replacement of the bridge deck and railing system is included in the bid price.  

Dave Cota provided financial information, which has been updated to include this bid amount.  With regard to the 3” pressure-treated decking, the lead time for delivery is 6-8 weeks.    The alternative (2” x 8’ pressure treated board) is readily available at the local lumber yards.  This could be doubled up to provide the same strength.  Alternately, 3” hemlock is also readily available.  Dave indicated that with the uncertainty of timing of getting equal strength pressure treated wood and the fact that it’s a lot easier to replace a bridge deck than it is to replace abutments the hemlock decking will work. 

Pat Mitchell said that, if the contract is awarded to him, he can start this project on Monday.   He anticipates that the work will take approximately four weeks, weather permitting.  He has had discussions with Golf Course Superintendent Bob Bruce about keeping the greens maintained during this process.

Following discussion, John Beaupre made a motion to award the contract to Narrow Gauge Construction, using concrete block and 3” hemlock decking ($67,009).  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Bob Tgettis asked if there is any warranty information.   Pat Mitchell said that the concrete is good forever, but he could not insure for hurricane destruction.   Lloyd Cutler noted that the entire installation is going to be monitored by Dave Cota, Bill Gilmore and the engineers.  Motion approved.

Meeting adjourned at 4:56 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

WARRANT

SCHOOL BUDGET VALIDATION REFERENDUM

(20-A M.R.S.A. §§ 1486 and 2307)

June 12th, 2012

TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY
FRANKLIN County, ss.                                        State of Maine

TO:  Scott Nichols, Constable of the Town of Carrabassett Valley;  You are hereby required in the name of the State of Maine to notify the voters of the Town of Carrabassett Valley of the referendum meeting described in this warrant,
TO THE VOTERS OF THE TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY:

You are hereby notified that a school budget validation referendum town meeting will be held at Town Office in the Town of Carrabassett Valley on Tuesday, June 12th, 2012 for the purpose of determining the following articles:
Article 1:  To elect a Moderator.

Article 2:  Do you favor approving the Town of Carrabassett Valley School Budget for the upcoming school year that was adapted at the May 30th, 2012 town meeting?

The voting on Article 2 shall be by secret ballot referendum and the polls shall be opened immediately after the election of the moderator at 8:00 a.m. and closed at 8:00 p.m.

The Registrar of Voters shall hold office hours while the polls are open to correct any error in or change a name or address on the voting list; to accept the registration of any person eligible to vote and to accept new enrollments.  

A person who is not registered as a voter may not vote in any election.  

Given under our hand this day, May 21st, 2012 at Carrabassett Valley, Maine.

_______________________   _______________________

Robert Luce                             John Reynolds Jr.

_______________________   _______________________
John Beaupre                            Lloyd Cuttler 
_______________________  

Thomas Butler

A majority of the municipal officers of the Town of Carrabassett Valley.  A true copy of the Warrant, attest:

________________________

Wendy Russell, Clerk of the Town of Carrabassett Valley

RETURN

FRANKLIN County, ss.                                        State of Maine

TO:  The municipal officers of the Town of Carrabassett Valley

I certify that I have notified the voters of the Town of Carrabassett Valley of the time and place of the referendum election by posting an attested copy of the within warrant as follows:

DATE                                      LOCATION OF POSTING

May 22nd, 2012                    Ayottes Store

                                                 Town  Office

                                                 Sugarloaf Administration Building  

being public and conspicuous places in said town and being at least seven days next prior to the date of the referendum election.  



Dated at the Town of Carrabassett Valley:  May 22nd, 2012

______________________________

Scott Nichols, Police Chief

Town of Carrabassett Valley, Maine.  



